Love, Robert Calvin Grier [1]

Love, Robert Calvin Grier

by Walter Carr West III, 1991

15 Dec. 1840-23 Jan. 1907

Robert Calvin Grier Love, <u>Gaston County</u> [2] textile pioneer, was born at or near Crowder's Creek (now Crowders, Gaston County), the fifth son and sixth of eight children of Andrew and Mary Wilson Love. His parents were members of the Associate Reformed Presbyterian Church and named their son for Robert Calvin Grier, their onetime pastor who later became president of <u>Erskine College</u> [3]. His father was a member of the commission that established the boundary between Lincoln and Gaston counties and was the surveyor of that boundary; he was also the presiding justice at the first court in Gaston County.

Little is known about Love's early life other than that he completed whatever formal education he might have had by the time he was sixteen, when his father died and left him Fairview, a farm two miles west of the site on which the Gastonia railroad depot later was built. Love moved there in the late 1850s, built a house on the property, and began cultivating corn, cotton, and other crops and raising livestock. He also did a small amount of surveying with instruments inherited from his father. On 29 Mar. 1860 he married Susan Elizabeth Rhyne (5 Oct. 1839–8 Jan. 1916), the daughter of Moses H. and Elizabeth Hoffman Rhyne. Love was a captain in the Home Guard in Gaston County during most of the Civil War [4], serving briefly in eastern North Carolina towards the end of the war.

In the winter of 1870–71 he bought the dry goods store of his brother-in-law, Abel P. Rhyne, in Woodlawn (now Mount Holly), Gaston County, and moved his family there; about 1874 he added a cotton gin to his business, trading for cotton that he sold in Charlotte. He trained as clerks in his store several of the future business leaders of Gaston County (among them, David Rhyne and Alonzo Abernethy). Love also made loans at interest to his neighbors, served for some years as postmaster, built in 1873 the first framed schoolhouse in Gaston County, and was an elder in the Goshen Presbyterian Church. Seven of his eight children had been born by the end of his ten-year stay at Woodlawn.

As his children began to enter their teens, Love decided to move to Kings Mountain so they could more easily attend W. T. R. Bell's high school. In the summer of 1880 he built a steam-powered cotton gin in Kings Mountain and moved there the next spring. Love also operated a gristmill and traded in cotton and other farm products before problems at the high school and opportunities in Gastonia led him to move to the latter town in the fall of 1883.

Love's first enterprise in Gastonia was a general store which he operated with I. Q. Holland and S. M. Wilson as Holland, Love and Company. In 1887 Love left merchandising for the textile business. In that year, with <u>George A. Gray</u> [5] and others, he founded Gastonia's first textile mill and the first steam-driven mill in Gaston County, the Gastonia Cotton Manufacturing Company. Love was the president and manager of the company from its beginning and remained so for the rest of his life. Under his direction, the company paid for itself in three years and thereafter consistently yielded impressive profits. The mill, which opened with one hundred employees, produced cotton yarns and eventually cotton cloths for curtains, flags, and other items. Both the number of employees and the physical plant grew through the years, and the enterprise, popularly known as the "Old Mill," was the forerunner of a sustained textile boom in the Gastonia area.

1



Photograph of the Citizens National Bank, Gastonia, North Carolina, ca. 1906. From Joseph Henry Separk's *Illustrated Handbook of Gastonia*, p. 34. Published 1906 by Ray Publishing Company, Charlotte. Robert Calvin Grier Love was president of the Love Trust Company which became the Citizens

National Bank. Presented on Archive.org. [6] Among Love's other interests, he became president of Love Trust Company, a pioneer bank in Gastonia, which later became the Citizens National Bank. He was active in the development of public schools, donating the building that served as the first public high school in Gaston County. A dedicated opponent of the liquor industry, he once expressed a wish that every distillery in the county be replaced with a cotton mill and lived to see that happen. Love helped establish the First Presbyterian Church of Gastonia where he became an elder; he also was an elder of Olney Presbyterian Church. While maintaining his membership in the <u>Presbyterian church</u> [7], towards the end of his life he frequently attended services at the local Associate Reformed Presbyterian Church.

Love was instrumental in the establishment of other cotton mills in Gaston and Lincoln counties, including the Avon Mill in Gastonia and the Daniel Mills in Lincolnton. Three of his sons were involved in the management of area mills; these undertakings were successful except for a disastrous situation at the Loray Mills, the salvaging of which involved Love in a great deal of emotional strain and financial sacrifice in his last years. In 1924 Love's son James Lee (for many years a mathematics professor at Harvard University) and his grandson <u>James Spencer Love</u> [8] moved the Gastonia Cotton Manufacturing Company equipment to Burlington, laying the foundations for what was to become <u>Burlington Industries</u> [9]. James Lee Love's first wife was Julia James (June) Spencer, the daughter of James M. and <u>Cornelia Phillips Spencer</u> [10]. Love's other children were Margaret Elmira, John Franklin, Edgar, William Abel, Mary, Robert Andrew, and Susan.

R. C. G. Love was known as a self-effacing, shrewd, thrifty, and dutiful man who was impatient with behavior less energetic and determined than his own. His native shyness and resolute support of causes he considered worthwhile limited his popularity, but Love was highly respected by much of the Gastonia area business and community leadership. He died of an apparent heart attack at the home of one of his daughters in Brunswick, Ga.

Two memorials to Love have been established since his death. The seventeen-acre Love Park was given to the town of Gastonia by James Lee Love and his wife in 1941. In 1956 Burlington Industries Flint No. 1 Plant in East Gastonia was renamed the R. C. G. Love Mill.

References:

Announcing a New Plant Name: The R. C. G. Love Mill(1956).

Charlotte Observer, 24 Jan. 1907.

James Lee Love, R. C. G. Love: A Builder of the New South (1949).

James Lee Love Papers (Southern Historical Collection, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill). http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/l/Love,James Lee.html [11] (accessed August 27, 2014).

North Carolina Biography, vol. 5 (1919). https://archive.org/details/historyofnorthca01conn [12] (accessed August 27, 2014).

Robert A. Ragan, The Pioneer Cotton Mills of Gaston County: The First Thirty Years(1973?).

Additional Resources:

Query, Hugh A. *History of First Presbyterian Church Gastonia*. [Gastonia, N.C. : The Church]. 1948. https://archive.org/details/historyoffirstpr00quer (accessed August 27, 2014).

Separk, Joseph H. (Joseph Henry). *Illustrated Handbook of Gastonia, N.C.* Charlotte, N.C.: Ray Print. Co. 1906. https://archive.org/details/illustratedhandb00sepa (accessed August 27, 2014).

Mitchell, Broadus. *The rise of cotton mills in the South*. Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins Press. 1921. https://archive.org/details/riseofcottonmillmitchell [15] (accessed August 27, 2014).

Image Credits:

[Citizens National Bank]. Photograph. In, Separk, Joseph H. (Joseph Henry). *Illustrated Handbook of Gastonia, N.C.* Charlotte, N.C.: Ray Print. Co. 1906. 35. https://archive.org/details/illustratedhandb00sepa [14] (accessed August 27, 2014).

Subjects:

Reconstruction (1865-1876) [16] Gilded Age (1876-1900) [17]

N.C. Industrial Revolution (1900-1929) [18]

Biographies [19]

Business leaders [20]

Cotton [21]

Industry [22]

Textile industry [23]

Authors:

West, Walter Carr, III [24]

Origin - location:

Gaston County [25]

Gastonia [26]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[27]

1 January 1991 | West, Walter Carr, III

Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/biography/love-robert-calvin-grier

l inke

[1] https://ncpedia.org/biography/love-robert-calvin-grier [2] https://ncpedia.org/geography/gaston [3] http://www.erskine.edu/ [4]

https://ncpedia.org/history/cw-1900/civil-war [5] https://ncpedia.org/biography/gray-george-alexander [6]

https://archive.org/stream/illustratedhandb00sepa#page/34/mode/2up [7] https://ncpedia.org/presbyterian-church-0 [8]

https://ncpedia.org/biography/love-james-spencer [9] https://ncpedia.org/burlington-industries [10] https://ncpedia.org/biography/spencer-cornelia-

phillips [11] http://www2.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/l/Love,James_Lee.html [12] https://archive.org/details/historyofnorthca01conn [13]

https://archive.org/details/historyoffirstpr00quer [14] https://archive.org/details/illustratedhandb00sepa [15]

https://archive.org/details/riseofcottonmillmitchell [16] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/reconstruction [17]

https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/gilded-age-1876-1 [18] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/nc-industrial-rev [19]

 $\underline{\text{https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term}} \ [20] \ \underline{\text{https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/business-leaders}} \ [21]$

 $\underline{\text{https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/industry}} \ \ [23] \ \ \underline{\text{https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/industry}} \ \ \ \underline{\text{[23] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/industry}} \ \ \underline{\text{[23] https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/industry}$

industry [24] https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/west-walter-carr [25] https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/gaston-cou [26]

https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/gaston-c-0 [27] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no